MINUTES
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

MARCH 3, 2016

The meeting was held in Stow Town Building and opened at 7:30 p.m.  Members present were Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron and Bruce Fletcher.

Appeal of Edmond Piecewicz re 51 Crescent Street – Chairman Tarnuzzer stated the purpose of the meeting was to discuss materials and evidence collected from the February 11th hearing and February 22nd continued hearing concerning denial of a request to the Building Commissioner for zoning enforcement related to the 51 Crescent Street property.  Mr. Tarnuzzer said he had reviewed and re-reviewed the materials and tended to agree with the Commissioner's decision concerning Advanced Mechanical Services (AMC).  The dwelling does have a business being operated by a resident of the building, Mr. Bolinsky.  The business is not operated within the building, rather the owner and employees go to customer sites to perform tasks.  Materials and maintenance equipment are off-premises.  The business conducted within the building could be timekeeping, billing, telephone answering, receipt of materials, etc.  He considered this a normal business within a dwelling.  
Mr. Barney referred to recent advice from Town Counsel that each of the eight items of Section 3.2.1.7 "Professional office or home occupation" be considered with either agreement or disagreement as to compliance.  The members proceeded to that discussion.
(1)  "The profession or home occupation is conducted by a resident of the premises."

It was noted that Mr. Bolinsky changed his voting address to 51 Crescent Street.  Does that establish residency?  Mr. Byron read from notes he had compiled.  From the records, it appeared that on March 28, 2003, Mr. Bolinsky changed his voting address from 817 Great Road to 79 Robert Road.  On March 24, 2015 he again changed the address from Robert Road to 51 Crescent Street.  The Building Inspector's letter of March 12, 2015 to Mr. Bolinsky stated receipt of a written request for zoning enforcement that had been received by him on January 26, 2015.  An inspection was conducted on February 26, 2015.  Mr. Byron noted that the request for enforcement and the inspection took place prior to the date that Mr. Bolinsky changed his voting address to Crescent Street.  That change took place after proof of residency was requested by the Building Inspector.  It appeared to Mr. Byron that Mr. Bolinsky had been running a business at the location for many years without being a resident of the premises.  This was in violation of the town bylaws as written.  Mr. Byron saw no reason to believe Mr. Bolinsky was actively living at 51 Crescent Street and that there is no resident use.  The claim of residency does not stand.  
Mr. Tarnuzzer could not see disagreement with those comments.  At the time the Building Inspector conducted an inspection he made a finding that Mr. Bolinsky was in residency.  Mr. Fletcher noted there had been other residents at the address previously.  The Board is to determine if the Building Inspector erred in his decision.  Ms. Shoemaker pointed out the Inspector had determined there was compliance with all eight subsections of 3.2.1.7.  

(2)  "The use is clearly incidental to and secondary to the use as a residence."

Mr. Tarnuzzer said that Mr. Bolinsky had declared 51 Crescent Street as his residence.  How much of the premises is devoted is not of concern.  Ms. Shoemaker referred to "clearly incidental to and secondary to use as a residence.  The only reason there is residency is to comply with item (1).  Mr. Fletcher referred to the word "premises" and commented it is the property with a house used as a residence and with an office.  How does one define "premises"?  There is off-street parking for employees and visitors.  There are no signs or billboards.
Mr. Byron said there are goods and supplies delivered to the site.  Mr. Tarnuzzer commented that this type of business is off-premises and goods are usually delivered to the job site.  The size of the company vans does not accommodate large items, such as a furnace.  There is no exterior display of goods.  The employees go to the customer location to perform their work.  
Mr. Fletcher said the premises looks like a house with a parking lot, none of which can be seen from the street.  To him, the use is clearly incidental to use as a residence.  The property is a single-family dwelling with a three-bay garage.  He did not feel the Building Inspector had erred in his conclusions.  
Mr. Tarnuzzer did not believe there was enough evidence to overturn the Building Inspector's decision.  He could not dispute the findings.  

Mr. Barney noted there are three rooms used for the business.  Mr. Fletcher did not believe there was a right to determine how much of the house was being used for business.  Ms. Shoemaker did not believe that changing one's voting address was sufficient.  Mr. Tarnuzzer did not feel that was up to the Board to question.  Ms. Shoemaker did not feel there was sufficient evidence of compliance.  

(3)  "There is no exterior evidence of a non-residential use of the premises …."

Comments:  It looks like a house.  The Building Inspector reported the property had been cleaned up and was in compliance.

(4)  "No additional noise, vibration, smoke, dust, odors, heat, glare, unsightliness or other nuisance is produced which is discernible from other properties."

It was noted the property is at least 200 feet away from others.  Ms. Shoemaker noted there is increased traffic flow to the property via the right of way.  Mr. Byron had observed traffic entering and leaving.  Mr. Fletcher said there is an assumption of nuisance, but that is not specific.  Mr. Tarnuzzer did not feel a truck would fall into that category.  A truck blocking the road could be considered a nuisance.

(5)  "There is no public display of goods or wares, and there is no additional exterior storage of material or equipment." 
There was agreement of compliance.

(6)  "One sign, not exceeding three (3) square feet is permitted …"

There are no signs.

(7)  "There is no on-street parking permitted for any employee or visitor in connection with such use."

There is compliance.

(8)  "The use does not present a safety or health hazard to the public."

There was agreement.

Subsection (2):  "clearly incidental and secondary" – Mr. Tarnuzzer did not feel there was sufficient evidence to overturn the Building Inspector.  The Board has not conducted an inspection and does not intend to.  Comings and goings indicate that the occupation makes it clear that the business use is secondary to the home.  Goods are delivered to the job site.  The business use is typical in a residence.
Mr. Barney commented that a business use had been going on for some time before the request for zoning enforcement.  It appeared to him that residential use is secondary to business use and that would invalidate the Building Inspector's decision.  Ms. Shoemaker believed one should look at what was conducted before – first as a residence, then as a business.  Mr. Tarnuzzer said that at one time the garage business on Crescent Street and the house were on a single lot as a pre-existing non-conforming use.  Mr. Bolinsky may have been under the assumption that was still the status.  Ms. Shoemaker replied that once the property was divided the use changed.  How or if Mr. Bolinsky was informed is not the issue here.  It was up to him to do his own homework.
At this point, it did  not appear to Mr. Tarnuzzer there was enough to support the Building Inspector.  It was therefore suggested that each of the eight requirements of the bylaw be considered separately and voted upon with the following results.

(1)  Four in favor, one opposed – Byron

(2)  Two in favor – Tarnuzzer & Fletcher, three opposed – Barney, Shoemaker & Byron

(3)  Five in favor

(4)  Four in favor, one opposed – Byron

(5)  Five in favor

(6)  Five in favor

(7)  Five in favor

(8)  Five in favor

Mr. Fletcher moved, second by Mr. Barney, to uphold the Building Inspector's decision.  The vote was Tarnuzzer and Fletcher in favor; Barney, Shoemaker and Byron opposed.  The motion did not carry.  The required vote of four to one was not met.

In view of the vote, Mr. Tarnuzzer advised he would contact Town Counsel to learn of the implication of the action and the next step for the Board.  

On motion of Ms. Shoemaker, second by Mr. Barney, it was  unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting adjourned at 8:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Catherine A. Desmond

Secretary to the Board

______________________________
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